
 

  I hope you and your family are enjoying the summer. Here are a few 
things I'd like to share with you. Please contact me if I can help you in any way.  
My phone number is 586-6830 and email is sengabbard@capitol.hawaii.gov. 
Mahalo for the privilege of serving you!  
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KKaappoolleeii,,  KKaallaaeellooaa,,  HHoonnookkaaii  HHaallee,,  
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Kalaeloa Beautification Project a Success 

My staff lent a hand at the Kalaeloa Entry-Way Beautification 
project on July 18th.  Over 50 volunteers, led by the Hawaii 
Community Development Authority (HCDA) and members of 
the Kalaeloa Community Network (community members, 
area businesses, landowners, elected officials, and service 
providers) helped out. 

The volunteers assisted with landscaping, removing graffiti, painting, and the installation of new 
signage.  I want to thank everyone who donated their time and efforts to make Kalaeloa a nicer place 
to live and work.  To learn more about HCDA's beautification efforts in Kalaeloa, check out this link: 
http://hcdaweb.org/kalaeloa-entry-way-beautification-project 

Makakilo Drive Extension Moving Forward 

I was pleased that the Oahu Metropolitan Planning Organization (OMPO) Policy Committee voted to 
approve the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) for 2008-2011 at their meeting on July 17th.  
This document represents $1.9 billion in local and federal funding, which will go toward improving 
traffic infrastructure in our state. I submitted testimony in support of all the TIP projects planned for 
the West Oahu area, which include the North-South Road, Fort Barrette Road Widening, Makakilo 

Drive Extension, Kapolei Interchange, Leeward Bikeway, and Intra-island 
Ferry.   

In my testimony, I highlighted the importance of expediting the Makakilo Drive 
Extension and requested that the project be given high priority if additional 
funding is made available. Castle and Cooke is currently constructing their 
2,400 ft. portion and will be completed by the beginning of 2008. The City is 
currently in the planning stage for their portion of the roadway and is slated to 
begin construction by 2010.  Once completed, the Makakilo Drive 
Extension will allow Makakilo residents a secondary access to H-1. 
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Barbers Point Post Office Petition Update 

I wanted to update you on our petition urging USPS to extend the hours of the 
Barbers Point Post Office.  As you know, USPS cut the hours of operation at the 
post office on November 6, 2006.  Since that time, I've gotten many phone calls 
and emails from Kalaeloa and Kapolei residents unhappy about USPS' decision. 
We started the petition to get the community involved and to let USPS management know how 
strongly residents feel about this issue.  To date, we've gotten over 1,000 signatures from people who 
want the hours extended.  I'll be meeting with USPS officials in the coming weeks to see if any 
positive changes can be made. 

Honoring Na Pa’ani Softball Team 

Senators Espero, Nishihara, and I will be honoring the players and coaches of the Na Pa'ani Softball 
team at a ceremony at the State Capitol on July 27th.  The Waipahu girls of Na Pa'ani brought home 

the Amateur Softball Association state title in the Ten and Under division 
for 2007. 

The most amazing thing about this outstanding accomplishment is the 
fact that all of the players on the team were rookies.  Club President 
Brad Mira, Head Coach Isaac Kuikahi, and all of the players deserve our 
congratulations for making Waipahu proud. 

Honoring International Students 

I'll be presenting honorary certificates to the 40 international 
students of the Hawaii Lions International Youth Camp at a 
farewell dinner at the Oahu Veterans Center on August 28th.  
The students have been a part of a four-week camp which 
promotes international understanding and goodwill between 
the nations of the world. 

Makakilo residents Don and Beth McGee have opened up 
their home to these students for the last 10 years.  This year 
they hosted Marleuc Seelmaio of Austria and Uyanaga 
Altangerel of Mongolia (pictured with me at right).  This is a 
great Lions Club program, which benefits both the students 
who come here and the people of our state. 

Upcoming Listen-Story Meetings 

I'll be co-hosting my next listen-story meeting with Rep. Sharon Har at the Royal Kunia Community 
Association Board Room (above Times Super Market – Kunia) on Saturday, July 28th at 
9:00am.  Please come.  If you can't make it, please call or email your concerns , or try to make it to the 
following listen-story meeting on Saturday, August 25th at 9:00am at the Kapolei Starbucks (near 
Chevron, across the street from Longs). 
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Good news about exciting youth project getting under way in our 
community 
 
About a month ago, I had lunch with Walt Carvalho and former Icon Sports World 

Middleweight Champion, Falaniko “Niko” Vitale at Chili’s in Kapolei.  Walt is from the Big Island and 
was here to network and make plans for a new mixed-martial arts training center in West Oahu.  
Since that time, Walt, Niko and I have been communicating in the hopes of finding a suitable location 
for the facility in one of the many vacant buildings in Kalaeloa.  
 
Walt has put together a pretty impressive team to get this project off the ground. 
Niko will be the manager of the facility, and as many of you know, he’s a hero to 
Hawaii's youth as a world -famous mixed-martial arts fighter and former University of 
Hawaii football player.  Niko is a great role model to help give young people 
direction and the discipline they need to succeed. 
 
The idea is to replicate what Walt has done in Hilo with his Central Pacific, Inc. program.  Central 
Pacific has been around for over 10 years and combines academic tutoring, general health education, 
and athletic training.  It is an after-school program that provides young people with top-notch training 
and keeps them off the streets and out of trouble.  They've partnered with Queen Liliuokalani's 
Children Center, Hawaii Community Foundation, and many other organizations. 
 
On July 15, 2007, Walt, Niko, the rest of his team, and I toured Kalaeloa looking for a suitable site for 
the training center.  We were interviewed by KGMB Channel 9 and Liquid Planet as a way of getting 
the word out about the plans for the new West Oahu facility and also as a way of highlighting an 
upcoming event. 
 
Niko will be headlining "Falaniko 'Niko' Vitale's Fight 
for Hawaii's Troubled Youth" at the Neal Blaisdell 
Center on August 4, 2007.  This event will feature top-
quality mixed-martial art matches and will be a 
fundraiser for the West Oahu youth project.  Niko is 
donating his entire purse to the cause.  X-1 World 
Events and South Pac Entertainment will also be 
donating a portion of their proceeds. 
 
I'm hopeful this event will be a success and that Niko 
finds a location for the training center soon.  As we all 
know, Kapolei is growing at a staggering rate.  We'll 
be adding 40,000 new jobs and the population will be 
doubling to 175,000 by the year 2025.  With all this 
growth, it's essential for us to provide after-school activities for our youth.  A mixed-arts facility in 

Kalaeloa would be a great addition to our community and provide a much-
needed service for our youth.  
 
If you're interested in helping out with this project, you can contact Falaniko 
Vitale directly at 620-2880 or falanikovitale@yahoo.com. You can also contact 
me at sengabbard@capitol.hawaii.gov or call 586-6830. 
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Chris Onzuka interviewing (left to right) Niko Vitale, Senator Mike 
Gabbard, and Walt Carvalho at possible site in Kalaeloa for mixed 

martial arts school. 




